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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðäæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XV, October 10th, 2000


September 2000:  

This new millenium year must be passing in fast forward as fall is already upon us and it seems just last week TUCA was greeting our Ukrainian tall ship Batkivshchyna in Norfolk and Chesapeake.

Next Meeting:  

Our next, very important, meeting will be held on Sunday, October 22nd, at 5:00 PM, at the home of Cynthia and Myron Bilyj.  The main agenda will be the election of a new President and a new Board of Directors, a big milestone in TUCA's history.  Please bring snacks and drinks as usual. 
Picnic:  

Our annual picnic took place again at Big Bethel Park in Hampton due to Andy's dedication and willingness to stand in line at 7:00 AM to reserve our picnic shelter.  Not only that, but he even sacrificed the chance to view the OpSail parade of tall ships, which took place that morning.  Thanks also to an all-men's cooking crew of Val, Roman and Phil who did a delicious job on the sausages, hamburgers and hot dogs.  A true mark of a TUCA meeting was that every cooler became a community cooler.


As usual Lieda did a fine job of selling "tryzub" pins received from our Internat and conducting a raffle of a Ukrainian embroidered blouse, a donation of Mary Krop.  This was the second time that a brand new TUCA member, Millie Jones this time, won a blouse.  What an introduction to our group!


We had also received pictures and letters of thanks from the children of our Internat.  Lieda very eloquently read a letter from students of the fourth grade. It has been uplifting and heartwarming to realize what our support has meant to them and that our gifts remind them that they have not been abandoned, are not alone, but have friends in far off America.


Some of our TUCA members are active in Ukrainian affairs, and Lucy made an appeal for individual contributions to save the Ukrainian resort of Verkhovyna in New York state, home of many festivals, sport camps, dance camps, and "zabavas" that have for many years contributed to holding the American-Ukrainian community together.


Guests at the picnic, and warmly welcomed, were two sisters from Ukraine, Marina and Sasha, who are hosted by Robert and Mary Cowling for the next year or so while Marina completes more plastic surgery to correct damage from a childhood accident injury.  Andy invited his American friends Hayden and Betty Ross-Clunis of Seaford who were very generous in aiding Batkivshchyna with both food and money.


As always, there was more food than we could possibly eat.  What was not carried home in a variety of "doggy-bags" may very well be served at the next meeting.

Humanitarian/Medical:  

Mike Luciw described the tremendous job involved in organizing the packing and delivery of the 40 foot container to the orphanage/Internat and Ukrainian Naval Hospital in Savastopil.  As a final gesture, before locking the container doors, a huge cardboard sign was attached, signed by all the loaders, and inscribed with a greeting from TUCA and a big "Slava Ukraini!" (Glory to Ukraine).  We hear that the container arrived in Odessa in 5 weeks, but is now involved in the inevitable struggle with the Ukrainian customs bureaucracy.  Our representative, Mr. Huk, is attempting to smooth over the difficulties.

Mike and Ihor deserve an extended break, but already two more brand new dental chairs have been donated, plus Mike is in possession of some boxes of clothing that missed the cutoff for the last container.  Also some school supplies have been donated through Nadia, so TUCA's humanitarian efforts continue.

Donation of Optometry Office:


Don't let anyone say that our talents are limited to dental chairs.  Our brand new members Val and Nancy Savenko managed to come up with the content of an entire optometry practice.  Nancy's brother-in-law's father, an optometrist, was retiring and selling his home and made his entire office in Wayne, New Jersey, available to TUCA for shipment to a Ukrainian hospital.  Mike has been in contact with representatives of Ukrainian American Relief Committee in New Jersey who can handle the pick-up and shipment of donated equipment and office furniture to the Naval Hospital in Sevastopil.  In this instance timely action is of the essence since the equipment has to be removed before sale of house.  Our sincere thanks to Val and Nancy!

Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA):


Our very active Olha Cehelska, who did such a wonderful job practically single-handedly representing TUCA at the Virginia Beach festival and again put on quite a show at the Batkivshchyna anchorage in Chesapeake in spite of the heat and humidity, has a new position.  Olha is now not just a TUCA representative at MAVA, she has been elected MAVA's vice-president, so we can be assured of good representation in all future multi-cultural affairs.  Congratulations Olya on a well deserved recognition of your talents and hard work and your ability to spread awareness about Ukraine!

TUCA Artist:


I don't know much about art, but I know what I like, or something like that.  Well, it isn't only what I like, the judges at the Charles H. Taylor Arts Center in Hampton also liked Elaine's work, not just once, but twice.  Elaine Hampton's very striking icons won ribbons at two separate exhibitions at the Charles H. Taylor Center.  She was also invited to enter six works in a future exhibit.  You still have a chance to see Elaine's current work at the Center until Oct 22nd.  Congratulations and a great job Elaine!

Treasurer's Report:  


It is with great sadness that TUCA bids a fond farewell to Lieda Boyko, one of our founding members and my right hand and arm through these four years.  In September Lieda and Cliff moved to Port Charlotte, Florida to be closer to our parents.  It will be hard to replace her, as while we were socializing, eating and drinking beer, Lieda was collecting dues and donations for the Children's Fund, selling pins, pysanka decorating kits, or running a raffle.  All to keep TUCA financially sound and money available for the Internat support project.


As of September we have $1357.85 in our treasury, of which $282.00 is earmarked for the Children's Fund, so that they will receive another Christmas package from us.

Membership:



Andy has been kept busy sending out information packets as TUCA is continuing to grow.  Due to our high exposure during OpSail 2000 more Ukrainian Americans in the Tidewater area discovered our existence and made our acquaintance with the words "I thought I was the only Ukrainian here".  We sincerely hope that they all will decide to become TUCA members.


Communication by e-mail is becoming more prevalent and is very useful to make short notice announcements or inform our members of items of interest.  If you have e-mail, please make sure that Andy has your address, so that you can be added to our mass mailing list.  We are getting too numerous to activate our outdated telephone tree, so it will be up to each of us to make an effort to keep informed of TUCA activities between Newsletters.

OpSail 2000/International Naval Review: 


During the week of July 4th I was in New York heavily involved with the Ukrainian Naval vessel "Slavutych".  In addition to chauffeuring, running errands, translating, escorting (a real hardship to go to the New York Athletic Club one day, and the sunset formal reception aboard the USS J.F. Kennedy carrier the next evening!).  I managed to organize a working visit for the ship's doctors to Staten Island University Hospital where some medical equipment was donated to the ship and got TUCA credited with additional humanitarian aid received by the ship.  I also somehow managed to greet every naval vessel entering New York harbor.


Due to all this activity TUCA is now very well known to the Admiralty of Ukraine.  Every one wants to come to Norfolk as our hospitality and the care we take of the Ukrainian sailors are very well known.  


The best surprise of this eventful weekend was meeting Captain Serhiy Nastenko who was the captain of the Ukrainian guided missile cruiser "Sahajdachnyj" which visited Norfolk in October of 1996.  He remembers us well and has many pleasant memories of the ship's visit in Norfolk.


I also ran back and forth to "our" schooner "Batkivshchyna", who had become the darling of the media due to widely publicized articles about the ship's and crew's misadventures in the New York Times.  I was with them for the 4th of July fireworks extravaganza.  New York was hot, crowded, and overwhelming for the crew and they missed us and Norfolk and Chesapeake where conditions were more peaceful.


Most of the crew has either departed back to Ukraine or scattered throughout the country until their visas expire.  Peter, the kozak, is reportedly living in New London with many engagements for his performances.  Phillip the navigator, whom all of Chesapeake fell in love with, is back in Ukraine, but plans to return.  According to the last report only the Captain, his wife and the cook are still aboard the ship in New London, waiting for dry dock space to complete repairs on the hull.  After that Batkivshchyna will be anchored in the Thames upstream from New London for the winter.  The plans are for the Captain to return next spring for a cruise into the Great Lakes.  In frequent television and press interviews the popular Captain Dmytro always mentions what a great country the United States is and how much help and friendship we all extended to him and his crew in a critical time.

Armed Forces Staff College Participation:


As someone with knowledge of life in foreign countries and humanitarian aid, three TUCA members were invited by the faculty of the Armed Forces Staff College in Norfolk to participate in a student exercise involving planning and delivering humanitarian aid to a fictitious African country after a natural disaster.  Mike Luciw, Olena and Mary Cowling engaged in role-playing with the Staff College students participating in the exercise.  It was an interesting task, but more importantly it shows how far the word about our TUCA has spread.  Maybe next time they'll invite us to the Pentagon or the White House.

NASA Diversity Day Participation:


On Friday, 22nd of September, we participated in the first annual Diversity Day celebration at NASA Langley Research Center in Hampton.  Our thanks go to George Makowiec whose initiative not only got us into this event, but who was also responsible for collecting exhibit materials from Olena, Orysia, and others.  We had an extremely successful exhibit of Ukrainian artifacts, embroidery, ceramics, wood carving and pysankas, along with maps of Ukraine, portraits of Shevchenko and Franko, Ukrainian travel and cook books, and handouts about Ukrainian history.  Our two decorated tables were flanked by a Ukrainian flag and a large tryzub, and were attended by Karen, Olena, Elaine and Nadia in Ukrainian costumes and George and Andy in embroidered shirts.  Karen, who wore Orysia's complete hutzul costume, modeled it on the outdoor stage, while Olena described Ukrainian dress during an impromptu multicultural fashion show.


We met three possible prospective TUCA members and answered many questions about exhibited artifacts and about Ukraine in general.  Our participation was particularly successful because we had the only real exhibit, since the other national groups limited their participation to brief stage appearances or free samples of ethnic food cooked by the NASA cafeteria.  There were no samples of Ukrainian borsch, as the cafeteria chefs could not find fresh beets that were called for in the recipe.


This is the type of involvement all TUCA members need to initiate if an opportunity presents itself at work, in other clubs or organizations, or in suitable events you become aware of, that lend themselves to a display of our Ukrainian heritage.  Get involved, get registered or enrolled, and other TUCA members will be there to assist you and to provide additional artifacts to display.


George is already making plans for a bigger and better TUCA role in next year's Diversity Day and is investigating the possibility of a Ukrainian Day at the NASA cafeteria, with Ukrainian decorations and Ukrainian food.  Go for it George!

Ukrainian Program at Norfolk Naval Shipyard:


While we were getting attention and exposure at NASA our members in the Southside were not to be outdone.  Olha Cehelska (who else!) was preparing the same type of program at the Norfolk Naval Shipyard in Portsmouth, except that her appearance was by invitation and of course she can play the bandura.  We have no details about Olya's appearance at this time, but we are sure that it was a success.

Classical Music Concert:


The newly rebuilt, refurbished and restored American Theater at 125 E. Mellen Street in the Phoebus section of Hampton, operated by the Hampton Arts Commission and the Charles H. Taylor Arts Center, is presenting an inaugural series of classical concerts.  On Friday, November 10th, at 8:00 PM, a young violin virtuoso from Ukraine, Vadim Gluzman, will be the featured soloist.  TUCA is planning a group outing to this concert.  If you are interested in joining us (at reduced group rates), please contact Elaine Hampton as soon as possible.  Elaine will reserve tickets for the group.

Ukrainian Dance Company in DC:


If anyone is interested and doesn't mind a little bit of traveling, the Hryhoriy Veryovka Ukrainian National Dance Company of over 100 dancers will perform at the Kennedy Center Concert Hall in Washington.  Their concert is on Sunday, October 29, at 2:30 PM.  Tickets are from $18 to $50.  The Veryovka group is not as good as Virskyj, (personal opinion), but is worth seeing if you have not done so in the past.

Board of Directors Meeting:


On August 8, seven of the eight TUCA Board members (Bohdan Korolyshyn being in Italy) met at Andy and Zina's.  We are overwhelmed how our organization has grown in numbers, but much more important, in fellowship among ourselves and in service to the Ukrainian cause.  Two years ago, we had just adopted our by-laws and basically thought of ourselves more of a social association.


Due to the selflessness, self-sacrifice, work and generosity of our membership we have become an organization each of us can be proud of.  As your president, it has been an honor to lead TUCA, see it grow and accomplish so much.


I had stated two years ago that I would not seek re-election, as I believe the most important function of a president is to enable an organization to evolve so that it will always be strong and not be dependent on a few people.  TUCA is fortunate to have such a dedicated membership and each member can serve in some capacity according to his or her talents.


The slate of candidates, as proposed by the Board is as follows:



President


-
Tom Krop



Treasurer


-
Nadia Hoots



Secretary/Membership
-
Andy Grynewytsch



Humanitarian Aid

-
Mike Luciw



Cultural


-
Olena Boyko

Education/Public Rel.

-
Alfreda Pohrivchak

At Large


-
Myron Bilyj

At Large


-
George Makowiec


Of course nomination will also be accepted from the floor for all positions.  The Board feels that a balance of four new directors with four experienced directors will be a positive rotation and will strengthen TUCA.  We hope that most of you will show up at the next meeting to help us elect the new Board.


Board members also discussed TUCA's Web Page.  It has been initiated by Andrey Swystun and now we seek another of our creative, talented, members to be in charge of maintaining and updating it on a regular basis.  We do have some computer geniuses in our group, don't we, and we want our Web Page to reflect the dynamic group that we are.


Each executive officer or committee chairperson will also issue a semi-annual report and overview of TUCA activities.

Dues:


In case some of you have not noticed, this is already October and before you know it, it will be Christmas and the New Year.  Yet some of our members still have not paid their dues for the current year.  Please make an effort to bring your check for $20.00 to the next meeting, or if you are unable to make it, please mail it to Olena.

Mailing List Downsizing:


In order to minimize the time, effort and cost of reproducing and mailing of the TUCA Newsletter we were forced to drop nine names of "prospective members" from our mailing list and membership roster. All of these prospects never responded to our invitation to become TUCA members for over a year.  We will retain their names and addresses in our "inactive" file and may contact them again in the future.  Dropped from the list were:



Nicholas & Helen Andrasz

Linda Brikajlik



Alan Diakun



John Druzbick



Ray Rusnak



Ihor Sytnikov



Dr. Nadia Wasylyshyn-Toor

Serhiy & Victoria Grib



Ihor Storchak


Grib and Storchak were Ukrainian ODU students who were receiving "courtesy copies" of the Newsletter, not prospective members.  They have returned to Ukraine.


We are retaining the names of ten "prospective members" who also have not yet responded, but who have not been on the list as long.  We also have two additional "courtesy copy" names on the list.


This leaves us with 56 members.  Unfortunately some of these have not been active and/or have not paid their dues for a long time.  We certainly don't want to loose them.   

Container Summary:


The news about TUCA container packing has been reported several times in the past. Pictures of the group responsible were shown at the picnic, and the unbelievable amount of work done by Mike and Ihor was well documented.  Unless you were there, however, it is not possible to fully appreciate the scope of this project.  To make it more meaningful for the rest of the membership I have asked Mike to provide me with a summary of totals from the contained manifest.  We shipped:



Number of items
--
451,



Weight


--
18,120 pounds (9 tons!),



Approximate value
--
$137,955.00

New Members:


A very warm "Pryvit" -- Welcome to the newest members of our ever-growing TUCA family.  It has almost become a cliché of "I thought I was the only Ukrainian in this area.  How happy I am to find TUCA!"  Following the Batkivshchyna festivities in Chesapeake and the recent Diversity Day event at NASA in Hampton we have picked up quite a few "prospective member" names and sent out lots of information packets.  Some people even manage to find us on the Internet!  We are very happy to greet five out of the many who have decided to become fully paid up members of our group.


Paul and Carol Diaczun




Wolodymyr Melnitchouk

 

Raymond and Kathryn Whipple



Joan Yanchyshyn




Walt and Lesia Zytniak

 

The President's Note:

This will be my final, personal, newsletter as your president.  We came together, American-Ukrainians, to greet the Ukrainian Navy in Norfolk in October of 1996.  The ships crossed the sea and united us, strangers living next to each other.  So it is fitting that I am writing this last message sitting alone among pelicans, sandpipers and gulls, on white sand, facing the Gulf of Mexico.


In the four years as TUCA's president, I am so proud of our organization and what we have accomplished.  Whatever energy I expended, It was redoubled by the rewards of a job well done, a display well presented, an event well organized.  Thank you for allowing me an experience I never imagined, both to extend myself, expand my talents and liaisons, and to constructively and actively aid Ukraine by supporting our Internat in Sevastopil and providing medical air to Ukrainian Armed Forces.






Bud'mo -- Let Us Be!






Olena
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